Place-Name Literature, United States 1967–1969

PAULINE A. SEELY, RICHARD B. SEALOCK

UNITED STATES

Broche, Gaston E. Villes américaines de noms français. Société de géographie et d'études coloniales de Marseille. Bulletin 63:73-89. 1944-47.

Duffy, Thomas F. A controlled research project: American place names. New York, Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1968. 78 p. maps. (Aspects of English).

Bibliography: p. 14-17. Very limited and out of date.

Describes a project for controlling the sources used by students in writing research papers, using a study of American place-names as an example. Contains a group of four general readings on place-naming practices and a group of four specific readings dealing with place-names in Massachusetts and Virginia.

Florin, Lambert. Ghost town El Dorado. Seattle, Superior Pub. Co., 1968. 192 p. maps. (The Western ghost town series).

Ninth in the author's Western ghost town series. Includes towns in 11 western states of the United States and in British Columbia.

Frazer, Robert Walter. Forts of the West; military forts and presidios, and posts commonly called forts, west of the Mississippi River to 1898. Norman, Univ. of Oklahoma Press, 1965. 246 p.

Bibliography: p. 190-226.

Arranged alphabetically within the boundaries of present states. Includes origin of the post name and changes in name and location.

Jakle, John A. Salt-derived place names in the Ohio Valley. *Names* 16:1—5, March 1968.

Includes a map of such place-names, as found on the Ohio Valley's Topographic quadrangles.

McClung, Quantrille D. Bent, Boggs and Carson place names. Colorado Genealogist 28:35-36, June 1967.

A listing of place-names derived from these three surnames, throughout the United States.

Murray, J. Franklin. Jesuit place names in the United States. Names 16:6-12, March 1968.

Names of places for which European Jesuit missionaries are in some way responsible.

New York, Washington, Philadelphia. New York Times Jan. 26, 1969, p. xx29.

Short article on small English towns bearing same name as the major U.S. cities.

O'Neill, Jennie Lamb. On the street, lane, circle or drive where you live. American Home 71:40, Winter 1968.

Fancy street names given by developers.

Quimby, Myron J. Scratch Ankle, U.S.A.; American place names and their derivation. Illus. by Gloria Perry. South Brunswick, N.J., A.S. Barnes, 1969. 390 p.

Read, Allen Walker. The rivalry of names for the Rocky Mountains of North America.
[Vienna, 1969] 207-22 p.

A separate from International Congress of Onomastic Sciences, 10th, Vienna, 1969. Disputationes ad montium vocabula aliorumque nominum significationes pertinentes, v. 1.

Bibliographical references: p. 221-22.

Salomon, L. B. Lucifer's landholdings in America. Names 16:89-94, June 1968. United States terrain features in either the Devil's or in Hell's name.

Sanborn, J. L. American town names. Kansas Magazine (Topeka) 3:158-67, Feb. 1873.

Deplores the lack of taste in many town names, with examples.

Silverberg, Robert. Ghost towns of the American West. Illus. by Lorence Bjorklund. New York, Crowell, 1968. 309 p.

Bibliography: p. 295-97.

In narrative form. References to specific names are available through the index.

Sprague, Marshall. The great gates; the story of the Rocky Mountain passes. Boston, Little, Brown, 1964. 468 p. maps.

Bibliography: p. 356-64.

A roster of passes: p. 371-456. A list including altitude, location, and in many cases, origin of name.

Sprague, Roderick. The meaning of "Palouse." *Idaho Yesterdays* 12:22—27, Summer 1968. maps.

Condensed from a small segment of the author's doctoral thesis in anthropology.

North Idaho and eastern Washington, and a creek in Oregon.

Townsend, Malcolm. U.S.: an index to the United States of America, historical, geographical and political. A handbook of reference combining the "curious" in U.S. history. Boston, Lothrop, 1890. 482 p.

Principal lakes: p. 49-50.

Principal rivers: p. 51-52.

Derivation of names of states and territories: p. 53-65.

Nicknames of the states: p. 66-74.

Nicknames applied to the people of the states: p. 75-81.

Derivation and signification of geographical names: p. 82-130.

Glossary of geographical terms: p. 131-58.

Principal cities, nicknames, latitude and longitude, and date of incorporation: p. 177.

- U.S. Board on Geographic Names. 75th anniversary, 1890—1965. Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Off., 1965. 8 p.
- Sixth report of the United States Geographic Board, 1890 to 1932. Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Off., 1933. Detroit, Gale Research Co., 1967. 834 p.
- U.S. Post Office Dept. National Zip code directory. 1965 Washington [For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Govt. Print. Off.] (POD publication 65). Supersedes the separate State Zip code directories issued in 1963—64 under title: Zip code directory.

Published annually on an irregular schedule, each issue superseding the preceding one. Beginning with 1968, quarterly cumulative supplements have been published, containing changes and additions.

Zip code is a five-digit national coding plan which identifies each postal delivery unit and links that unit with a major post office through which mail is routed for delivery.

The Directory lists cities alphabetically under each state. Those cities having mail delivery from branches and stations are arranged in the appendix following each state and have street listings.

— Zip code directory. Washington [For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Govt. Print. Off., 1963—64] 52 v. (POD publication SD1—SD 52).

A separate volume for each State plus one for Washington, D. C. and one for Puerto Rico and Virgin Islands.

Superseded by its *National Zip code directory*, which consolidates and updates the information.

Wells, Fargo and Company. Express directory. List of principal points in territory occupied by Wells, Fargo & Co., showing the proper express offices for way-billing or making rate to, and distance from same. Also list of the Company's offices, location, and means of communication therewith. San Francisco, 1880. 150 p. map.

An alphabetical list of places with county and state or territory in which located.

ALABAMA

Crenshaw, Mrs. William. Origins of Butler County place names. Butler County Historical Society. Publications 2:1-13, March; 1-5, June 1966.

ALASKA

Alaska. State Geographic Board. Annual report. 1966/67- Juneau.

Bergsland, Knut. Place names; In his Aleut dialects of Atka and Attu. American Philosophical Society. Transactions n.s. v. 49, pt. 3, p. 17-55. 1959. maps.

Holmer, Nils Magnus. The native place names of arctic America. Names 15:182-96, Sept. 1967; 17:138-48, June 1969.

Confined to Eskimo and Aleutian toponymy, which predominates in the region. Concludes that, even in the toponymy, the peoples of arctic America reveal themselves as speakers of typical American languages and that Eskimo and Aleutian place-names should not be excluded when dealing with the native names of America.

Hull, Anthony Hardinge. Spanish and Russian rivalry in the North Pacific regions of the New World, 1760—1812. [Tuscaloosa, Ala.] 1966. 272 l. maps.

Thesis (Ph. D.) Univ. of Alabama.

Bibliography: l. 251-72.

Photocopy of typescript. Ann Arbor, Mich., University Microfilms, 1967. Selected place names, north Pacific region, showing present and past localities: l. 237—46.

ARIZONA

Dike, Sheldon Holland. The territorial post offices of Arizona. Albuquerque, N. M., 1958. [31] 1.

A listing of 648 post offices covering the period up to February 14, 1912. Includes dates of establishment, discontinuance, re-establishment, and name changes.

- Donovan, H. George. Ghost towns and camps of Arizona. The Westerners Brand Book [monthly publication of the Chicago Corral] 20:57-59, 63-64, Oct. 1963. The lower half of Arizona. Includes ghost mining camps.
- Lesure, Nancy. Far-out place names dot Arizona. Denver Post Nov. 17, 1968, Roundup, p. 9.

With Arizona place-names, the actual is often more unusual than the fictional.

Place names in Arizona. Southern Arizona Genealogical Society. Bulletin 4:6-8, Dec. 1968.

A rather full report of a speech made by Dr. Byrd Howell Granger.

Sherman, James E. & Barbara H. Sherman. Ghost towns of Arizona. Maps by Don Percious. Norman, Univ. of Oklahoma Press, 1969. 208 p. maps.

Bibliography: p. 201-02.

An alphabetical listing of 130 towns, including county in which located and date when first post office was established and when it was discontinued.

Review: by Fred and Harriet Rochlin, Journal of the West 8:647-48, Oct. 1969.

Thornton, William. What's in a name? Desert 3:20-21, May 1968. Arizona's place-names related to its history.

ARKANSAS

- Bailey, W. E. How Enola got its name. Faulkner Facts and Fiddlings 9:93, Fall 1967.
 A different version from that mentioned by Shipley, ibid. 6:22—23, Spring 1964. For relation with Enola, Pa. see article by Denton, ibid. 9:113-14, Winter 1967.
- Carter, Deane G. History in street names. Flashback v. 16, no. 1, 20 p., Feb., v. 16, no. 2, 12 p., May 1966.

Gregg, Lafayette, Ida, Leverett, Storer, Whitham, and Lindell, in Fayette-ville, Ark.

Denton, W. O. How another Enola was named. Faulkner Facts and Fiddlings 9:113-14, Winter 1967.

Origin of the name of Enola, Pa., which may have been the source of the name of Enola, Ark.

- Miller, E. Joan Wilson. The naming of the land in the Arkansas Ozarks; a study in culture processes. Association of American Geographers. Annals 59:240-51, June 1969.
- Shipley, R. Sam. Enola and cross roads communities. Faulkner Facts and Fiddlings 6:22-23, Spring 1964.

Includes reference to origin of name of Enola.

CALIFORNIA

- Carranco, Lynwood & Andrew Genzoli. California redwood empire place names. Journal of the West 7:363-80, July 1968.
- Coast area to vote on an African name. New York Times April 4, 1968, p. 43, col. 4.

 Municipal Council proposes change of name from East Palo Alto to Nairobi, after the capital of Kenya, as a means of making the area's black Americans feel a sense of belonging to America.

Later reports on this proposal follow:

New name defeated for East Palo Alto. New York Times Nov. 26, 1968, p. 26, col. 5.

Voters, predominantly Negro, reject the proposed change.

Renaming of town divides Negroes on Coast. New York Times Dec. 26, 1968, p. 17, col. 1.

Young Negro militants press drive to change name, score older residents' disinterest.

Dickison, Roland. Onomastic amelioration in California place names. *Names* 16:13—18, March 1968.

A sampling of place-name changes, with examples drawn from the Mother Lode country, primarily El Dorado and Placer counties.

Friis, Leo J. California place names. California Herald 11:4-5, 13, Feb.; 3, April; 15, Aug. 1964; 12:5, Nov.; 5, 13, Dec. 1964; 13, Jan.; 2, 10, Feb.; 2, 15, April 1965.

All after the second omit author's name.

Garber, Elaine K. Hueneme: origin of the name. Ventura County Historical Society. Quarterly 12:11-15, June 1967.

Includes discussion of its pronunciation.

Koenig, George. Ghosts of the gold rush: being a wayward guide to the Mother Lode country. Glendale, Calif., La Siesta Press, 1968. 72 p. maps.

Ghost towns listed by current highway routes. Includes origin and changes of name.

Richards, Elizabeth W. Guideposts to history; concerning origins of place and street names in San Bernardino County. San Bernardino, Santa Fe Federal Savings and Loan Association, 1966. [110] p.

- Schwartz, J. K. L. List of Ventura County post offices. Ventura County Historical Society. Quarterly 10:2-5, May 1965.
- Stercula, Beverly M. Riverside place names and the organization of the towns. Lost Leaves from Southern California Trails 2:38-39, 64-65, 90-91, March, June, Sept. 1965.

An alphabetical list of place-names in Riverside County including origin of name.

Stockton, Calif. Chamber of Commerce. Ghost towns and relics of '49. Stockton, 193-? [32] p.

Deals with ghost towns, including some origins of names, in the Mother Lode or Southern Mines area from Mariposa to Placerville.

Wardlaw, Muriel. Early history of Fresno County: place names. Ash Tree Echo 4:153-61, Oct. 1968.

Includes a list of some of the place-names in the Fresno County of the past century.

Wood, Raymond F. The origin of the name of Fresno. Fresno Past and Present 2:2-3, Oct. 1960.

COLORADO

Brown, Robert Leaman. Ghost towns of the Colorado Rockies. Caldwell, Idaho, Caxton Printers, 1968. 401 p. map.

59 towns included, in alphabetical order.

- Dike, Sheldon Holland. The territorial post offices of Colorado. Albuquerque, N.M., 1957. unpaged.
- Eberhart, Perry. Guide to the Colorado ghost towns and mining camps. 3d rev. ed. Denver, Sage Books, 1959 [i.e. 1965] 479 p.

Bibliography: p. 469-70.

1st ed. 1959. 479 p.; 2d rev. ed. 1959 [i.e. 1961] 479 p.

Some 700 towns are mentioned, located in every important mountainmining area of the state. Only about 100 are still lively towns.

Greenhorn battle marker finds new home in park. Rocky Mountain News (Denver) March 11, 1968, p. 34.

Greenhorn Creek and valley named for Indian chief Cuerno Verde, which means Greenhorn.

Kregar, Lester and Helyn Kregar. Origins of Otero County town names. *Rocky Ford (Colo.) Daily Gazette June* 29, 1962, Rocky Ford history edition, p. [21].

CONNECTICUT

Allen, Morse S. Connecticut place names. Connecticut Antiquarian 15:20-24, Dec. 1963.

Deals with the problems the author and Arthur H. Hughes encountered in compiling a book of Connecticut place-names.

Prindle, Paul W. The 169 towns of Connecticut. Stamford Genealogical Society. Bulletin 8:110-17, May 1966.

From data appearing in Connecticut historical collections by John Warner Barber (1849 edition) and from The Connecticut guide pub. in 1935 by the Emergency Relief Commission, Hartford.

Gives present name, former name, date of first settlement, date when made a town, where settled from and what set off from.

DELAWARE

Dunlap, Arthur Ray & C. A. Weslager. Toponomy of the Delaware Valley as revealed by an early seventeenth-century Dutch map. Archeological Society of New Jersey. Bulletin 15—16:1—13, Nov. 1958.

Bibliography: p. 5-6.

FLORIDA

Hawkins, Benjamin. A sketch of the Creek country, in the years 1798 and 1799. Georgia Historical Society. Collections v. 3, pt. 1, 1848. 88 p.

An explanation of Creek and Seminole place-names in Georgia and Florida.

- Renaming of Cape Kennedy is backed. New York Times Nov. 25, 1969, p. 33.

 Report of a Senate hearing on a return to the centuries old name, as proposed in the Senate Joint Resolution, no. 133.
- U.S. 91st Congress, 1st session. Senate. Joint resolution to redesignate the area in the State of Florida known as Cape Kennedy as Cape Canaveral. S.J. Res. 133. July 10, 1969. Washington, 1969. 2 p.

Introduced by Mr. Holland and Mr. Gurney and referred to the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs.

The John F. Kennedy Space Center to continue under that name.

GEORGIA

Hawkins, Benjamin. A sketch of the Creek country, in the years 1798 and 1799. Georgia Historical Society. Collections v. 3, pt. 1, 1848. 88 p.

An explanation of Creek and Seminole place-names in Georgia and Florida.

IDAHO

Boone, Lalia Phipps. Names of Idaho counties. Names 16:19-26, March 1968.

ILLINOIS

Adams, James N. A list of Illinois place names. *Illinois libraries* 50:275-596, April/June 1968, Special sesquicentennial issue.

Reprinted as Illinois State Historical Society. Occasional publications, no. 54. 1968. 321 p.

13,948 entries, based on Post Office Department records and county histories, atlases and newspapers. Includes names no longer in existence. Completed in 1961, it is still the most comprehensive single source of Illinois place-names, past or present.

INDIANA

Grissom honor urged. New York Times June 11, 1960, p. 60, col. 6.

Representative Roush asks Congress to name Indiana Dunes National Lakeshore in honor of the late astronaut Lt. Col. Virgil I. Grissom.

KANSAS

Dallas, Everett Jerome. Early-day post-offices in Kansas. Kansas State Historical Society. Transactions 7:441—46. 1901—02.

Includes date established, changes of name, date abolished.

Gamble, Mary Brewer. Kansas and its counties. Treesearcher 8:133-40, Oct. 1966; 9:15-22, Jan. 1967. maps.

v. 8 includes a list of counties created up to 1868, v. 9 of counties created after 1868 up to 1893. Includes origin of names.

Rydjord, John. Indian place-names: their origin, evolution, and meanings, collected in Kansas from the Siouan, Algonquian, Shoshonean, Caddoan, Iroquoian, and other tongues. Norman, Univ. of Oklahoma Press, 1968. 380 p.

Bibliography: p. 347-68.

Includes a wide variety of interpretations, even contradictory ones.

Review: by Virgil J. Vogel, Names 17:235-37, Sept. 1969.

KENTUCKY

Thompson, Lawrence S. The meaning of Kentucky. American notes & queries 7:68-71, Jan. 1969.

Summarizes the main lines of speculation about the origin and etymology of Kentucky, an Indian word, but of what language?

Wilson, Gordon. Place names in the Mammoth Cave region. Kentucky Folklore Record 14:8-13, Jan.-March 1968.

Also in his Folklore of the Mammoth Cave region. Ed. by Lawrence S. Thompson, with a foreword by Frederic G. Cassidy. Bowling Green, Kentucky Folklore Society, 1968. (Kentucky folklore series no. 4) p. 27—32.

All the names found on the maps of the park and the area within a mile of its boundaries. Nearly all came from some distinctive feature of the surroundings or from the names of the owners of the land.

LOUISIANA

Jeff street has new name. Times-Picayune, New Orleans, Nov. 19, 1967.

Name of a street in Metairie to be changed to Melvil Dewey Drive on the occasion of the completion of a new library headquarters for Jefferson Parish. Contains an account of Dewey's career and his contributions to librarianship.

Whitbread, Leslie G. Louisiana place names: some preliminary considerations. Louisiana Studies 7:228-51, Fall 1968.

Aim of the present notes is to enlist support and establish possible guidelines for a systematic and comprehensive record of Louisiana place-names, past and present.

MAINE

Coffin, F. Parkman. Indian names on the Piscataqua River, Great Bay and its tributary streams. New Hampshire Archeologist no. 11, p. 5—8, Oct. 1962.

MARYLAND

Maryland. State Planning Commission. Manual of coordinates for places in Maryland. Baltimore, 1947. 151 p.

Supplements its *Gazetteer of Maryland*. Embodies a simple method for locating some 12,000 places within the state. An alphabetical listing of places, giving county and grid coordinate numbers according to the system of the United States Coast and Geodetic Survey.

MICHIGAN

- Arneson, Winfield H. Henry Dearborn: city's namesake. *Dearborn Historian* 7:3-16, 43-51, 71-83, Winter-Autumn 1967.
- It wasn't always called Dearborn. Dearborn Historian 7:21—22, Winter-Spring,1967.

 Other names attached to both the east and west ends of present Dearborn prior to 1929.
- Rankin, Ernest H. Some place names in the Upper Peninsula. *Harlow's Wooden Man* 3:3-5, Summer 1967.

MINNESOTA

Nute, Grace Lee. Posts in the Minnesota fur-trading area, 1660-1855.

Minnesota History 11:353-85, Dec. 1930. map.

Also in Minnesota Archaeologist 15:61-79, July 1949.

Describes 132 posts. Includes southern Manitoba.

The route of the Dan Patch Line and Dakota County waystations. Over the Years 2:[5], April 1962.

Route and stations reproduced from a time table of a half-century ago. Many of the names do not remain.

Upham, Warren. Minnesota geographic names, their origin and historic significance With an introd. by James Taylor Dunn. Reprint ed. [St. Paul] Minnesota Historical Society, 1969. xxiv, 788 p. (Publications of the Minnesota Historical Society).

The introduction has been added, and two substantial supplements list communities incorporated since 1920 and decisions on Minnesota place-names made by the Minnesota and United States Geographic Boards from 1890 to July 1, 1969.

Review: by Edward C. Ehrensperger, Names 18: 121-24, June, 1970.

MISSOURI

Adams, Bonnie Lee. The tree that named the Ozarks. Ford Times 59:19, Aug. 1966.

The name for the region that includes parts of Missouri, Arkansas and Oklahoma is derived from Bois Aux Arcs, the name given to a tree by French-Canadian explorers.

Cruz, Humberto. Confusion rises in never-never land of street names. Kansas City Times Nov. 2, 1967, p. 1 A, 12 A.

Duplication of street names in Kansas City metropolitan area.

- Lee, Fred L. "Town of Kansas" named at town meeting. Jackson County Historical Society. Journal 10:4-6, Fall 1967.
- Mottaz, Mabel Manes. Laclede County's unusual names. Ozarks Mountaineer 15:11, July 1967.

Includes some from Pulaski and Camden counties.

Place names; poverty of invention is some proof of gratitude. *Missouri Historical Society*. *Bulletin* 23:236-40, April 1967.

Signed: Antiquary.

Reprinted from Missouri Intelligencer, Franklin, Mo., April 29, 1823.

The author illustrates his idea by discussing the names and public character of some of the individuals for whom places in Missouri are named.

MONTANA

Keller, Kathryn M. Mount Oberlin. Ohio Cues 15:2, Nov. 1965.
Mountain in Glacier National Park named for Oberlin College in Ohio.

NEW HAMPSHIRE

- Coffin, F. Parkman. Indian names on the Piscataqua River, Great Bay and its tributary streams. New Hampshire Archeologist no. 11, p. 5—8, Oct. 1962.
- Hancock, Mary Louise. The mountains of New Hampshire, a directory locating the mountains and prominent elevations. Concord, New Hampshire State Planning and Development Commission, 1949. 145 p.

NEW JERSEY

Boucher, Jack E. Place names of that portion of Old Gloucester County that became Atlantic County in the year 1837 as of the year 1834. Atlantic County Historical Society. Yearbook 5: 77-86, Oct. 1965.

Compiled from T. F. Gordon's History and Gazetteer of New Jersey, published in Trenton in 1834, with a brief account of the features and facts of these places.

- Collins, Thomas E. A town by any other name. The Searcher 5:105. 1968.

 A list of changes in name of New Jersey towns.
- Dunlap, Arthur Ray & C. A. Weslager. Toponomy of the Delaware Valley as revealed by an early seventeenth-century Dutch. map. Archeological Society of New Jersey. Bulletin 15–16:1–13, Nov. 1958.

 Bibliography: p. 5–6.
- Lobdell, Jared C. Some Indian place names in the Bergen-Passaic area.

 New Jersey Historical Society. Proceedings 84:265-70, Oct. 1966.

Zinkin, Vivian. The syntax of place-names. Names 17:181-98, Sept. 1969.

An extract from the author's "A study of the place-names of Ocean County, New Jersey, 1609—1849" (unpublished Ph. D. dissertation, Department of English, Columbia University, 1968), p. 26—27, 72—97.

An analysis of 311 names given from 1703 through 1789.

NEW MEXICO

- Chapman, Hank. New Mexico place names tongue twisters. Denver Post June 2, 1968, Roundup, p. 34.
- Dike, Sheldon Holland. New Mexico territorial postmark catalog. Albuquerque, N.M., Dikewood Corp., 1965. 71 p.
- The territorial post offices of New Mexico. Albuquerque, N.M., 1958. [57] 1. Originally published in New Mexico historical review 33:322—27, Oct. 1958; 34:55—69, 145—52, 203—26, 308—09, Jan.-Oct. 1959.

A listing of 1175 post offices covering the period up to January 6, 1912. Includes dates of establishment, discontinuance (in some cases after 1912), re-establishment, name changes, and chronological county location.

Jones, Fayette Alexander. Old mines and ghost camps of New Mexico. Fort Davis, Tex., Frontier Book Co., 1968. 214 p.

Reprinted from the author's New Mexico mines and minerals, pub. in 1905, in Santa Fe, by the Bureau of Immigration of New Mexico.

Arranged by mining district.

Looney, Ralph. Haunted highways; the ghost towns of New Mexico. New York,
 Hastings House, 1968. 220 p.
 Bibliography: p. 213-14.

NEW YORK

- Badillo selects Sound View as name for area in Bronx. New York Times Sept. 3, 1967, p. 41, col. 2.
- Bates, Erl. Place names of New York. Cornell Rural School Leaflet 22, no. 1:111-24, Sept. 1928.

Interpretation of Indian names and words erroneously considered Indian in derivation.

- Byrne, Thomas E. Horseheads streets; how they were named. Chemung Historical Journal 13:1629-31, Sept. 1967.
- Great Sacandaga Lake. York State Tradition 22:51, Fall 1968.

Name of the largest man-made lake in New York State, Sacandaga Reservoir, changed to Great Sacandaga Lake.

Hall, Basil. Names on the State. York State Tradition 22:51-52, Spring 1968.
Reprinted from his Travels in North America in 1827 and 1828.
Comments on his reactions to the classical and other place-names in New York State.

Langhans, Rufus B. Place names in the town of Smithtown; their location, origin and meaning. Smithtown, Smithtown Library, 1961. 28 p. (Smithtown Library. Handley series, no. 2).

Bibliography: p. 28.

All the geographical place-names that have appeared or do now appear in the Town of Smithtown.

- McKelvey, Blake. Names and traditions of some Rochester streets. *Rochester History* 27:1-22, July 1965.
- The Naming of Troy. Great Traditions of Rensselaer County 1:[6—14], Jan 1964.

 Also street names in Troy with sketches of three men for whom streets were named.
- Old street names to be retained in Queens section. New York Times Sept. 27, 1967, p. 49, col. 1.

Old names to be retained in Douglas Manor, not to be replaced with numbers.

Place-names in Albany region. *Halve Maen* 38:8, Jan. 1964; 39:13, Jan. 1965. Signed: E. R. V. K.

NORTH CAROLINA

Powell, William Stevens. The North Carolina gazetteer. Chapel Hill, Univ. of North Carolina Press, 1968. 561 p. maps.

NORTH DAKOTA

Williams, Mary Ann Barnes. Origins of North Dakota place names. Washburn, N.D., Bismarck Tribune, 1966. 354, [2] p.

Bibliography: p. [355-56].

Arranged alphabetically by counties, then alphabetically by place under county. No index.

"The chief aim has been to find the origin of the name of places white men have established and named — not geographical names nor Indian villages, although the location and facts of historical significance are often included."

OHIO

Brown, Ted W. Your county's link with Ohio's history. Ohio Schools 41:34-35, 38-39, Nov. 1963.

Origin of name of Ohio counties, based on publications issued by Secretary of State Ted W. Brown.

- Keller, Kathryn M. More about Indian place names. Ohio Cues 15:5, Jan. 1966.
- Keller, Lillian M. Indian place names. Ohio Cues 15:3, Oct. 1965.
- Ohio. Auditor's Office. A short history of Ohio land grants. Prepared for the schools of Ohio. James A. Rhodes, Auditor of State, Supervisor of School and Ministerial Lands, Custodian of Public Land Records. [Columbus, 1959?] 36 p.

How Ohio's counties got their names: p. 33-36.

Ohio. Auditor's Office. A short history of Ohio land grants. Prepared for the schools of Ohio. Roger Cloud, Auditor of State, Supervisor of School and Ministerial Lands, Custodian of Public Land Records. [Columbus] 1965. 40 p.

How Ohio counties got their names: p. 36-40. Reprinted in a folder, The building of Ohio and how your county was named.

Wical, Noel. The benevolent town of Knockemstiff. Ford Times 59:21-23, Aug. 1966.

About the town and origin of its unusual name.

OKLAHOMA

Signorelli, Gaspare & Tom J. Caldwell. Indian Territory mail. Brooklyn? 1966. [160] 1.

Contains large sections of lists under the headings "The Army outposts," "The Indian agencies," and "Postmark listing." Information about the various postal markings, and earliest and latest dates they have been seen.

OREGON

Bowman, Florence Read. How Silverton got its name. Genealogical Forum of Portland, Oregon. Monthly Bulletin 14:67-68, Feb. 1965.

Place names and their origin. U.S. Writers' Program. Oregon. Oregon oddities May 15, 1940, p. 1-4.

Based on research in the meanings and origins of the state's geographic names by the Oregon Writers' Project of the WPA.

Vogel, Virgil J. Oregon: a rejoinder. Names 16:136-40, June 1968.

Reply to George R. Stewart (*ibid.* 15:166—72, Sept. 1967) regarding theories on the origin of the name Oregon.

PENNSYLVANIA

Anspach, Marshall R. Origin of place names in Lycoming County. *Now and Then* 15:560-62, Jan. 1968.

Denton, W. O. How another Enola was named. Faulkner Facts and Fiddlings 9:113-14, Winter 1967.

Origin of the name of Enola, Pa., which may have been the source of the name of Enola, Ark.

Espenshade, Abraham Howry. Pennsylvania place names. State College, Pennsylvania State College, 1925. Detroit, Gale Research Co., 1969. 375 p. (The Pennsylvania State College studies in history and political science, no. 1). ([Pennsylvania. State College] College series, no. 1).

Bibliography: p. 341-45.

Pillsbury, Richard. The street name systems of Pennsylvania before 1820. Names 17:214—22, Sept. 1969.

Raasch, Henry David. Northampton County, Pennsylvania, whence went our place name. Northamptonshire Past and Present 4:85-89. 1967/68.

Named for Northamptonshire in England.

SOUTH CAROLINA

Neuffer, Claude Henry. Names reveal the man and the land. South Carolina Librarian 6:10-12, March 1962.

Sources of names in South Carolina.

— The origin and development of a state onomastic periodical. *Names* 16:127—29, June 1968.

About Names in South Carolina.

— S. C. place names: From "Gobbler's Knob" to Whooping Island. South Carolina Magazine 31:23—26, Feb. 1967.

Primarily about the annual publication Names in South Carolina.

Pickens, Andrew Lee. Dictionary of Indian place names in upper South Carolina. Greenwood, S.C., 1937. 10 p. (South Carolina natural history, no. 51-53.)

TEXAS

- El Paso streets and how they were named. Password 13:33-34, Summer 1968.
- Madison, Virginia & Hallie Stillwell. How come it's called that? Place names in the Big Bend country. Rev. ed. New York, October House, 1968. 129 p. maps. 1st ed. Albuquerque, Univ. of New Mexico Press, 1958. 129 p.
- Tarpley, Fred. Place names of northeast Texas. Commerce, Tex., East Texas State Univ., Education Research and Field Services, 1969. xxi, 245 p.

First in a series of regional studies for Texas.

Gives origin of name for all geographical names found on the current general county maps of the Texas Highway Dept. for 26 counties in northeast Texas. IBM computers and punched cards used. Arranged alphabetically by place under county.

VERMONT

Colby, Elbridge. How Bristol Pond became Winona Lake. Vermont History n.s. 36:150-04, Summer 1968.

Bibliographical footnotes.

VIRGINA

- Hanson, Raus McDill. Virginia place names: derivations, historical uses. Verona, Va., McClure Press, 1969. 253 p.
- Virginia Place Name Society. Occasional papers, no. 1— Charlottesville, Univ. of Virginia, 1961—

With no. 14 a consecutive numbering system was adopted and earlier issues were renumbered no. 1—13.

no. 14, June 1969. Prospectus. [Includes a list of publications and a list of members of the Society.]

WASHINGTON

Meany, Edmond Stephen. Origin of Washington geographic names. Seattle, Univ. of Washington Press, 1923. Detroit, Gale Research Co., 1968. 357 p.

WEST VIRGINIA

West, Roy A. West Virginia place names. West Virginia Folklore 3:15-16, Fall 1952.

WISCONSIN

Cassidy, Frederic Gomes. Dane County place-names. Madison, Univ. of Wisconsin Press, 1968. xvii, 245 p.

Reprint of his The place-names of Dane County, Wisconsin, with the few corrections that proved necessary, but without any further attempt to update it. Bibliography: p. 229-45.

Review: by Edward C. Ehrensperger, Names 17:239-41, Sept. 1969.

Engel, Harold A. Wisconsin place names; a pronouncing gazetteer. Madison, Univ. of Wisconsin, Univ. Extension, WHA [1969, c1968] 52 p.

1st ed. 1938; 2d ed. 1948.

Provides preferred pronunciations recommended by residents of the areas concerned.

Gard, Robert Edward. The romance of Wisconsin place names, by Robert E. Gard and L. G. Sorden. Assisted by Margaret Kelk, Helen Smith and Maryo Gard. New York, October House, 1968. 144 p. (A Wisconsin House book).

An alphabetical list, including county in which located and origin of name. Review: by Virgil J. Vogel, Wisconsin Magazine of History 53:57-58, Autumn 1969 (generally unfavorable; cites many errors); by Kelsie B. Harder, Michigan History 53:259-63, Fall 1969 (includes three brief paragraphs on James N. Adams, A list of Illinois place names); and by Frederic G. Cassidy, Names 18: 231-4, Sept. 1970, (generally unfavorable).

An Indian love story. Wisconsin Then and Now 15:8, Jan. 1969.

From Carl Quickert, The story of Washington County.

The town of Mequon named for an Indian maiden.

Denver Public Library